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Theme:	     “A Time of Renewal: Revitalize”

[bookmark: _Toc178757855][bookmark: _Toc180409298][bookmark: _Toc182324869][bookmark: _Toc182325257][bookmark: _Toc182325399][bookmark: _Toc196757482][bookmark: _Toc196816907]Purpose:      Holding and Encouraging Communities of Faith

Priorities:

	Assessment
	Mission & Support

	Communities of Faith Support/Pastoral Relations
	Children and Youth

	Communications and Resources Support
	Chaplaincy

	Connecting/Meeting
	Social Justice
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The format for General Council proposals is being used for the regional meeting. The General Council approach involves three distinct stages in the decision-making process:
1. Listening/learning;
2. Discussion;
3. Decision.

In our regional council meeting we do not have the space or time to mirror these stages in the same way the General Council practices them.
In our proceedings, the steps will be:
1. The Presenter will outline:
a. What is the issue? And,
b. The suggested way in which the regional council might respond to the issue.
2. The President will inquire if there are questions for clarification. Please note this is for clarification only.
3. The President will then ask if there are changes or additions being suggested for the proposal.
4. Once there is significant agreement, the President will invite the Presenter to move the motion at which point the regional council enters the formal debate process.
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Agenda & Business Committee—Kerry Stover (Chair), Cheryl Bolton (President), Mark Laird (Executive Minister), Max Watkinson, (Secretary)

Chaplains—Melanie Kirk-Hall and Pamela Wilcox

Equity Support—Charmain Bailey and George Bozanich 

Hospitality—Louise Hall

Parliamentarian—Brad Morrison

Tech Team—Christopher Cooke, John Neff, Michele Petick

Worship Team—Greg Simpson

Zoom Room Community Host—Charmain Bailey
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BRAVE: Commitment to Community SafetyWestern Ontario Waterways Regional Council of The United Church of Canada
Box 100, Carlisle, Ontario, L0R 1H0 | Main Phone: 1-833-236-0280 / 905-659-3343
Western Ontario Waterways Regional Council of The United Church of Canada
Box 100, Carlisle, Ontario, L0R 1H0 | Main Phone: 1-833-236-0280 / 905-659-3343

We strive, in this time of co-learning, to be brave by
B – being accountable for the impact of both our words and our silence
R – reflecting on and naming our own biases
A – actively listening
V – vocalizing questions that arise from our learning
E – encountering new ideas with curiosity and wonder

Antler River Watershed Regional Council Affirming Ministry Vision Statement
SAFETY. SANCTUARY. UNCONDITIONAL LOVE
Striving to be faithful followers of Jesus in our time and place, Antler River Watershed Regional Council will continue to remove barriers to participation in the life and work of the regional council and society, committing ourselves to be open to the Spirit. Resisting all forms of oppression, we welcome and celebrate people of any sexual orientation and gender identity, and all others who are marginalized. The Regional Council, Staff, Executive, Commissions, networks, and members commit to working toward fulfilling the vision statement by:
A. Continuing to remove barriers to participation in the life and work of Antler River Watershed
Regional Council.
B. Continuing to remove barriers to participation in society.
C. Committing to be open to the Spirit.
D. Resisting oppression.
E. Welcoming and celebrating people of any sexual orientation and gender identity.
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If joining by Zoom, please review the following. How Zoom presents depends upon the device being used. Every participant is expected to know:
1) How to mute and unmute themselves;
2) How to turn their video on and off;
3) How to rename themselves;
4) How to raise their hand.
If you are not familiar with these options, there are zoom information tips at: Zoom Resources
Please ensure you have updated to the latest version of Zoom. Otherwise, some meeting options might not work for you.
Waiting Room
When you first log into the meeting, you will be placed in a waiting room. As soon as the meeting is ready to start, you will be automatically admitted.
Participants
When you are admitted to the meeting, please go immediately to the Participants list. You will see your name listed BUT sometimes you are identified by the type of device you are using. The President will be recognizing people on the basis of the name that is shown. So, please change your name to read First Name/Surname by hovering over the mic and camera icons, click on More, then Rename.
For example, Executive Minister, Mark’s iPhone might read: Mark’s iPhone. Mark would need to go to the Participant list and change his name to: Mark Laird (he/him). All participants are encouraged to add their pronouns after their name.
Those who are at the meeting as a guest (not a voting participant) please add an x in front of your name. THIS IS IMPORTANT IF YOU ARE A NON-VOTING GUEST.
For example, if Mark was a guest, he would write his name as:
x-Mark Laird. This helps us with vote counting.
Mute
All participants will be automatically muted when they enter the meeting. Please ensure your microphone remains off. This reduces background noise and feedback and improves the quality of sound for everyone.
You will need to click on the Mute button to turn on your microphone if you are recognized by the President to speak in debate and when you move into breakout rooms.

Video
Please have your video on as you join the meeting! It is lovely to see everyone as the meeting begins. Once the meeting begins, please turn off your video. That way, you have some privacy if you move around and are not in danger of sharing unintentionally. This also helps with the stability of the Zoom call especially in places with unstable internet.
Thumbs Up/Thumbs Down
There may be times when the President wishes to informally poll the regional council concerning a proposed change. The President may ask for a thumbs up or thumbs down. These two icons are found under reactions.
Being recognized to speak
To be recognized to speak in the discussion time, first please raise your hand by clicking on the button labeled Raise Hand. Your digital hand will then be raised. The Zoom host will draw the President’s attention to your hand. The hand will be lowered by the meeting hosts after you have spoken.
Remember when the President calls you by name to:
1. Unmute your microphone
2. Turn on video
3. State your name; and
4. Your community of faith – be sure to add the location as we have a few Trinity United
Churches, Emmanuel United Churches, St. John’s United Churches …
Voting
This will be explained in the meeting. If you are a guest, please remember you do not vote.
Chat Box
Please reserve the chat box for the following:
1. Questions of clarification;
2. Procedural concerns and questions;
3. Matters of privilege (for example someone uses a term that is insulting to another who then wishes to bring that to the President’s attention re the conduct of the council).
Many of us have experience of meetings where the chat box served as the discussion space, which in fact turns it into commentary. Discussion happens among participants when the President recognizes the speaker. The Chat Box is a side conversation that is distracting and disruptive.
If you see a friend among the participants with whom you wish to chat, please feel free to send a private message to them. Go to Participants, enter their name or scroll to their name & click on it and then you can send them a private note!
Breakout Rooms
Participants will be invited to move into a breakout room at various times during the meeting.
To join the breakout room, participants must accept the join invitation. Once you enter the breakout room, unmute your microphone and turn on your video.
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The members of the Equity Support Team are two or more individuals who might volunteer to be active participants at a United Church meeting or event. The Equity Support Team members are part of the leadership of a meeting or an event, and have responsibilities before, during, and after a gathering.

Equity realizes that in order to ensure fair treatment, access, opportunity, and advancement for all peoples, we need to identify and eliminate barriers that have prevented the full participation of some people and groups. Equity moves closer to justice, and it is part of the work of the church.

While working toward equity is a collective responsibility of everyone, the members of the Equity Support Team have a particular role in helping to name equity issues at gatherings.
Responsibilities
Before the meeting
· Attend planning team meetings, when possible, to help offer advice about equity- related issues and to help shape the planning process for the event or meeting.
· Receive background education and training on equity and receive an orientation to the Equity Support Team role.
· Offer advice about Web content, meetings, workshops, or events so that they follow established protocols for equity, accessibility, and communication-related issues; and that PowerPoint slides comply with an established font size protocol (as suggested by the 43rd General Council), and communicate a set of best practices for online and in- person meetings.
· Along with the planning team, clarify that the role of the Equity Support Team is different from the role of theological reflectors, chaplains, Elders, and other leadership roles that are present at a meeting or event.
· Share a contact phone number or equity e-mail with participants so they can be in touch with the Equity Support Members during the gathering.
· Be introduced to participants of the meeting in advance (by short video and/or by e-mail with a bio) so participants at the meeting might get to know the team members before the gathering takes place.

During the meeting
· At the beginning of the meeting, offer a covenant, equity agreements, intercultural lens questions, or other related protocols that can help work toward equity at the gathering.
· Be available (by phone or e-mail) to participants at the meeting who would like to share about any equity-related issues over the course of the meeting (including affirmation of processes, or hearing particular challenges that people are experiencing).
· Help work toward the full participation of peoples of all identities.
· Be attentive to microaggressions, unhelpful power dynamics, harm, intercultural conflicts, oppressive practices, and/or other inequities.
· If hurt or harm has been done in the course of a meeting, in most cases do not offer a direct intervention or interjection in the moment, but rather be in touch with the moderator or chair of the meeting and ask them to address the issue at another point during the gathering.
· Partway through the gathering and/or at the end of the gathering, offer advice and feedback on how the meeting has been functioning in terms of equity. It is helpful to offer some affirmation about what has been going well, and suggestions for a subsequent gathering.
· When reporting back to the meeting, point out any issues in a general way, and not specifically target individual people.

After the meeting
· Meet with staff and/or the planning team to offer feedback about equity for a subsequent meeting. These could name what has worked well and what should continue, as well as suggestions for improvement at a subsequent meeting.
· If possible, offer a written report of their insights and recommendations for a future meeting.

Background
The United Church of Canada, through its General Council, has made several commitments around equity in recent years. These commitments include the following:
· adopting the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples as the framework for reconciliation between Indigenous and non-Indigenous peoples
· adopting the Calls to the Church as the basis for a new relationship
· welcoming people of all sexual orientations and gender identities into full membership and ministry in the church
· committing to becoming an intercultural church
· committing to becoming an open, accessible, and barrier-free church, where there is full participation of people with disabilities
· working toward functional bilingualism and ensuring that francophone ministries are an integral
part of the church’s identity, mission, and vision
· opposing discrimination of any kind on the basis of identity, and
· developing an anti-racism policy and committing to becoming an anti-racist denomination.

All of these commitments are part of ongoing and sustained efforts for the United Church to continue to work toward equity, creating better places of belonging for people of all identities, to challenging power and privilege, and to live into God’s call to be the church.
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Meeting Agenda

	Friday, May 30th
	2:00 p.m. – 8:45 p.m.

	
	Welcome, Constitute Meeting

	
	Opening Motions
Introductions

	
	Opening Worship / Land Acknowledgement

	
	Presentation of Commissions and Executive

	
	Break

	
	Resource Centre Presentation

	
	Moderator’s Message

	
	Admissions Presentation

	
	Dinner Break

	
	Evening Event


	Saturday, May 31st
	9:00 a.m. - 3:25 p.m.

	
	Welcome back

	
	Opening Worship

	
	Introduction to Candidates

	
	M & S highlights

	
	Proposal #2: Electing Commissioners and Executive

	
	Break

	
	Canadian Bible Society presentation

	
	United Church of Canada Foundation highlight

	
	Theme Speaker

	
	Lunch Break

	
	Honour Retirees & Jubilands

	
	Theme Speaker

	
	In Memoriam / CoF Life Cycle Changes

	
	Covenanting with LLWLs / Commissioners/Executive/GC45 Commissioners

	
	Unfinished / New Business

	
	President’s Reflection

	
	Closing Motions and Thank Yous


	Saturday, May 31st
4:00 p.m.
	Celebration of Ministry Service
Grace United Church
990 Cathcart Blvd, Sarnia, ON, N7S 2H2
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President Cheryl Bolton’s Message

ARW - A Time of Renewal: Revitalize

Dear Antler River Watershed Regional Friends,
[image: ]Grace and peace to you as we gather for the Spring Meeting of the Antler River Watershed Regional Council.
We come together at a time of uncertainty. Across our communities, we see the signs of a Church in decline. Many are carrying grief, worry, and real questions about what lies ahead. But as people of faith, we also know this: we need not be afraid.
God has always been present with God’s people in wilderness seasons—with manna, with guidance, with renewal. I believe God is present with us now, calling us not simply to survive, but to be transformed.
As the apostle Paul reminds us in Romans 12:2:
“Do not be conformed to this age, but be transformed by the renewing of the mind, so that you may discern what is the will of God—what is good and acceptable and perfect.”
This is my prayer for our time together: that this meeting will be a moment of Renewal and Revitalization—a space where we are reconnected with the source of our hope and calling. A time where the Spirit stirs us toward courage, creativity, and faithfulness.
To be renewed is to see with fresh eyes. To be revitalized is to rediscover the energy and purpose of being Christ’s Church—not as we once were, but as we are now being called to become.
In our sharing, discerning, worship, and decision-making, may we listen deeply for the voice of God. May we leave this gathering not only informed, but inspired. And may we go forward with hearts rekindled for the sacred work before us.
Welcome to this holy time.
With hope and gratitude,
[image: ]
Rev. Cheryl Bolton
President, Antler River Watershed Regional Council
[bookmark: _Toc196816918][image: ]Celebrants 
Melodee Lovering 
(DLM being ordained) 


Rebecca Whiting 


Martin Mwale




















Retirees
[image: ]
John Lovering
Laura Jo Marzec
Joan Golden
Darrow Woods
Wanda Burse
Ann Corbet
Robin Sherman
Analee Kerr
Jim Haupt
Mark Perry


[bookmark: _Toc196816925][image: ]Jubilands
5 Years
George Rowaan (OM)

10 Years
Cheryl Bolton (OM)
James Hatt (DM)
Larry Schneider (OM)
Susan Cole (OM)

15 Years
Adam Kilner (OM)
Daniel Mulema (OM)
Jennifer Canning (OM)
Lynne Allin (OM)
Mary Cornelia Borland (OM)
Sunni Shular (OM)

20 Years
Joan Golden (DM)
Susan Woodhouse (OM)

25 Years
Kenji Marui (OM)

30 Years
Troy Van Ginkel (OM)

35 Years
Arthur Cholmondeley (OM)
Darrow Woods (OM)
Julia Morden (OM)
Lexie Chamberlain (OM)
R. Mark Guiliano (OM)

40 Years
Kenneth Taylor (OM)




45 Years
C.E. Keith Rameshwar (OM)
Delbert Stewart (OM)
J. Donald Graham (OM)
Susan Shelstad (OM)


50 Years
Camilla LaRouche (OM)
Frank Van Veen

55 Years
David McKane (OM)
Kenneth Jackson (OM)

65 Years
Arthur Woitte (OM)

[bookmark: _Hlk196756688][image: ]In Memoriam:
Patricia Milliken (Lay Minister, London Conference Staff, GC 49 Commissioner)
Glenda McMillan (GC 41 Commissioner) 
Robert Swartman
Johanna Sadler
Nick Monsour
Janelle Towle (DM)
Lawrence King (OM)
Douglas Richards
H. Lane Douglas (OM)

Barry Moore (OM)


[image: ]Community of Faith Life Cycle Changes:

Princeton UC and Etonia UC  – amalgamated April 30th

Innerkip UC – final service June 22nd, 2025
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Atlantic School of Theology Report to the Region

Atlantic School of Theology (AST) 
2024 Annual Report to United Church of Canada Regions


Atlantic School of Theology serves Christ’s mission by shaping effective and faithful ordained and lay leaders and understanding among communities of faith. We did this in a variety of ways in 2024. With students and alumni in every United Church of Canada Region, we bring together a community with an extensive understanding of the varied needs of the church.  The Summer Distance MDiv continues to be the degree with the highest enrollment, bringing students together for 6 weeks of intensive learning in the summer and online, synchronous, and asynchronous classes in the fall and winter.  In addition to the MDiv degree, we have United Church of Canada Students enrolled in the MA as well as 4 diplomas and a wide range of continuing education options. The newest Diploma, approved by the AST Senate in October, offers a specialization in Intergenerational Faith Formation.
 
The Bachelor of Theology degree, which includes a “Ministry Specialization” stream, is proving popular with UCC students.  This degree reduces the barrier for those without an undergraduate degree who feel called to serve the church and want academic excellence at a bachelor's level combined with opportunities for practical experience serving the church.  Students who complete the degree and all the requirements for Testamur can be approved for SME as the final requirement for ordination. We are excited about the ways this may meet the identified needs of our founding parties. We value our relationship with the Office of Vocation and Candidacy Boards across the country as we seek to respond to the educational needs of the church for shaping effective and faithful leaders.  
Our President, the Rev. Dr. Heather McCance works closely with the other heads of UCC colleges and schools as we seek to find ways of sharing ideas and resources. It was a joy to host them in Halifax this past year.
AST has just begun a two-year self-study as part of our accreditation process with the Association of Theological Schools.

Like all educational institutions, we face challenges and the road ahead is not always clear, however, there is a spirit of optimism and a sense of renewal within our school community as we chart a path for the future.  
It is a joy to work with United Church of Canada students as well as those who support them within the administrative structure of the church and individual communities of faith. We welcome your input as we seek to serve the ever-changing needs of the church.

With the Deepest Respect and Gratitude,

Susan MacAlpine-Gillis

Rev. Dr. Susan MacAlpine-Gillis
Academic Dean
Atlantic School of Theology
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Dear Friends,

On behalf of Emmanuel College, I bring greetings to your region as you gather this spring. I hope your time together is both renewing and Spirit-filled. My name is HyeRan Kim-Cragg and I am honoured to serve as Emmanuel’s Principal. I look forward to opportunities to meet many of you in person and to share in the exciting updates from Emmanuel.
[bookmark: _Toc196757505][bookmark: _Toc196816989]Historic Enrolment Growth & Enhanced Student Services
This past academic year, we celebrated the largest increase in enrolment in recent decades, culminating in our biggest orientation yet on September 4, 2024. To meet the evolving needs of our growing student population, we’ve expanded our student services through the Office of the Dean of Students (ODOS) at Victoria University. With the addition of Sean Martin as Associate Dean of Community Engagement and Wellness, and existing 10 staff there, students now benefit from an enriched array of services including counselling, international student support, career advising, gender diversity support, and accessibility services. 
[bookmark: _Toc196757506][bookmark: _Toc196816990]Faculty Appointments 
We are delighted to share that Prof. Jenny Bright will be appointed as the inaugural Wutai Shan Venerable Dayi Assistant Professor of Buddhist Spiritual Care as of July 1, 2025. This endowed position represents the largest gift in Emmanuel’s history and is a first-of-its-kind faculty appointment in Canada. Also beginning July 1, Prof. Mona Tokarek LaFosse will assume the newly established joint position of Assistant Professor of New Testament and Sacred Literature Studies—a collaborative and continuing appointment between Emmanuel and Victoria Colleges.
In addition, we welcomed Dr. Amy Panton as Assistant Professor of Practical Theology (part-time) to support our expanded MPS program. We also congratulate Prof. Nazila Isgandarova on her promotion to Associate Professor following a successful continuing status review.
[bookmark: _Toc196757507][bookmark: _Toc196816991]Nurturing Ministry Project for the 21st Century: Lilly Pathways for Tomorrow Grant
[bookmark: _Toc196757508][bookmark: _Toc196816992]Thanks to the Lilly Pathways for Tomorrow grant, we’ve launched the “Nurturing Ministry Project” to explore the evolving needs of Christian ministry within the UCC and beyond. From March to September 2025, our research team will consult with MDiv students, alumni, and ministry leaders across diverse contexts to gather feedback. Insights will inform how we further integrate the arts and social justice into our MDiv program and shape continuing education to better support alumni and lay leaders.
[bookmark: _Toc196757509][bookmark: _Toc196816993]Growing Scholarships & Generous Community Partnerships
We are pleased to report several new and significant scholarships supporting our diverse student body:
· The Ching Kwok Temple Endowed Scholarship for Buddhist Studies was launched in October 2024.
· The Sang Chul Lee Endowed Scholarship supports students focused on Korean peace and Minjung theology.
· A new Music Scholarship endowed will benefit Master of Sacred Music students.
· The Lawson Scholarship, established through a generous bequest of Elizabeth Lawson from the United Church of Canada Foundation, will support students engaged in Queer studies.
· The Jaffari Community Scholarship provides $100,000 over five years to students in Muslim focus of MPS and MTS programs.
[bookmark: _Toc196757510][bookmark: _Toc196816994]Indigenous Healing Garden Project
Construction for the Indigenous Healing Garden is progressing well, with a completion celebration anticipated in May 2025 during alumni week. The project not only honours Indigenous spirituality and makes commitment to TRC but also enhances accessibility with the installation of a new ramp at the east entrance to the building.
Anniversary Celebrations & Events
We are entering a season of vibrant celebration:
· In 2025, we celebrate the 10th and 15th anniversaries of our Buddhist and Muslim Foci in the Master of Psychospiritual Studies (MPS) program.
· As part of the 100th Anniversary of the United Church of Canada, Emmanuel hosted the Drag and Spirituality Summit (Nov 1–3, 2024), and Book launch on Nov 13, 2024 for Moments in Time: Sermons from the United Church of Canada 1910–2020 co-authored by Principal Kim-Cragg and Rev. Dr. Don Schweitzer. 
·  In January 2025, we cohost an International Conference on Trauma-Informed Interreligious Pedagogy with St. Michael’s College.
·  In March 2025, we welcomed the Buddhist Spiritual Care Educators of North America Conference (BSCENA).
·  May 12, 2025 will mark the climax of our celebrations with a banquet at Burwash Hall on Alumni day during the convocation week.
·  A fundraising concert for the MSMus Music Scholarship will conclude our anniversary events on June 13, 2025, at Trinity St. Paul’s United Church.

[bookmark: _Toc196757511][bookmark: _Toc196816995]Financial Support
Emmanuel College offers strong financial support, including 100% tuition for domestic full-time MDiv students in the UCC candidacy pathway through the John W. Billes Fund. Incoming domestic full-time students also receive 50% tuition coverage in their first year through the Entering Theological Education grant. For details on financial aid for all programs, contact Andrew Aitchison at emmanuel.admissions@utoronto.ca.

Emmanuel is offering an increasing number of Continuing Education events online. These events are offered through the Centre for Religion and Its Contexts (CRIC). A list of upcoming offerings are found on the Emmanuel College website. For further information about these events please contact Andrew Aitchison: ec.events@utoronto.ca. 

Please follow us on social media:
Facebook: @EmmanuelCollegeofVic Instagram: @emmanuelcollegetoronto YouTube: @EmmanuelCollege1
If you have questions or are seeking further information about Emmanuel College, please be in touch with us or explore Emmanuel: http://bit.ly/exploremmanuel. 

Yours sincerely,
[image: A signature on a white background

AI-generated content may be incorrect.]
The Rev. Dr. HyeRan Kim-Cragg
Principal and Timothy Eaton Memorial Church Professor of Preaching
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The United Church Rural Ministry Network (UCRMN) is a national network, that connects electronically to share stories and news of rural communities across Canada (and around the world), by networking with leaders of rural communities of faith – lay and clergy.  UCRMN received a one-time start up grant of $5,000 from United Church Foundation in 2020. UCRMN is a charitable organization that receipts donations from Regional Councils, Congregations or interested people. At UCRMN.ca, there is a link for online donations, or information to email an e-Transfer, or how to mail a donation by cheque.  UCRMN asks all Regional Councils (or tri-Region groupings) to put UCRMN in their annual budgets, as 70% of United Church congregations across the country are in rural or small towns, therefore a relevant cost to each Regional Council.

Our primary ways of connecting with people are e-Newsletters (10 times a year), quarterly Zoom workshops and the ongoing presence of our website, https://ucrmn.ca, online. Peter Chynoweth of Cochrane, AB, has been our Web Minder since October 2022.

The e-Newsletters are always available for sharing worship ideas and hopeful stories from rural congregations. Regularly, there is excellent tech advice and challenges from Martin Dawson in PEI and from Peter Chynoweth in Cochrane, AB, who write the regular ‘Tech Corner’.  In addition, the e-Newsletters publicize events happening throughout the Church which are of interest to rural folks, advertising from Regions and committees like Affirming Connections, Curiosity Cohort, etc.   Rural Routes Through the Holy conference held in the Maritimes for a number of years receives good coverage through the UCRMN newsletter and website as Catherine Smith is a partner of the UCRMN Board.  Chinook Winds has also held rural ministry conferences publicized by UCRMN.  If other Regional Councils would like to connect with the rural constituency, let us know – editor@ucrmn.ca.  We invite all rural congregations to connect through registering to receive e-newsletter through the website (ucrmn.ca).

Our Zoom workshops this year covered “Lifelong Learning (facilitated by St. Andrew’s College, Feb. 24, 2024), “Social Media for the Rural Church (facilitated by the United Church Digital Team, April 18), “Rural Church Check in” (an invitation to share concerns and events throughout the country, Sept. 19), “LLWL Check in” (a conversation with Licensed Lay Worship Leaders, which proved so  welcome and valuable a networking and such rich conversation that we held a second and a third get-together in Jan. and March), “How is Your Rural Church Celebrating the 100th Anniversary (facilitated by Bronwyn Corlett, Feb. 20) and coming up in May (15th), “Hands On – How to Save your Computer” (led by Martin Dawson and Peter Chynoweth).   These workshops are advertised in the e-Newsletters and registration is done through Eventbrite, offered free of charge.  Reports on a number of the workshops that were held are found on the UCRMN website.

UCRMN folks ran the Canadian portion of the International Rural Churches Association (IRCA) 24-hour Global Prayer event that took place on March 10, 2025. A section of the day was about UCRMN specifically, and highlighted our Licensed Lay Worship Leaders, as well as Collaborative Ministries, and then Catherine Smith, a UCRMN member from the Atlantic Region, was the host of ‘Canada East’, and Robin Haensel, a retired Alliance pastor and member of CiRCLe M at the Saskatoon Theological Union, hosted ‘Canada West’. You can check them out on the IRCA website (https://irca.online/24-hour-prayer-zoom - the Americas).

UCRMN members are taking part in the “Rural Townhall” by Edge Network for Ministry Development, to hear peoples’ thoughts about what is going on in rural churches, and how rural ministries can be supported. 

UCRMN always is looking for members to serve on the Board, as e-Newsletter Editor, Workshop Coordinator, or on the Finance Committee. 
 
Respectfully Submitted Catherine Christie - President, UCRMN (Abbey, SK)
2024 Annual Report for Regions
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[image: Text

Description automatically generated]The Centre for Christian Studies 
Regional Council Report, for 2024


If the only constant in life is change, then we are certainly alive to it.
God being our witness, 2024 was an eventful year for CCS.

2024 Students and Programming
Spring ‘24, in Winnipeg, we celebrated the graduation of five students – Kendra Mitchell-Foster, Dan Leaver, Rob Murdock, Susan Toller, and Alicia Walls – spanning five Regions from northern BC to southern New Brunswick. We also celebrated Rev. Marlene Britton as a beloved and honoured Companion of the Centre, welcoming her Canadian and Caribbean wisdom about diaconal ministry, education, and social change.  In June ’24, we held a successful 2-week Learning on Purpose (LoP) circle on the west island of Montreal, and in August offered a 2-week online UCC Admissions Orientation circle across twelve time zones, for ministers in the process of transferring from other denominations. September saw the largest intake of new students in several years, with a diverse cross-section of ages, genders, neurodiversity, identities, and experiences.  We also took the ‘24-‘25 Integration year students ‘on the road’; to celebrate the 40th anniversary of Diakonia of the United Church of Canada (DUCC) at their National Gathering in Drumheller AB, after which we held the Integration-I learning circle in an alumna’s Community of Faith there. Theme circles offered in 2024 included; Power and Privilege, Ages and Stages, Oppression and Resistance, Relationships, Eco-Justice, and Culture and Identity, in addition to the three Integration year circles. 

Learning on Purpose and all Theme circles are open to lay people, candidates for all ministry streams, and ministry personnel for Continuing Education.  For more information about upcoming learning circles, online or in-person 6-day intensives.  Bursaries are available. 

Curious about which CCS Diaconal Diploma and Certificate students
live in your region or relate to your candidacy board?
****** Dan Leaver (grad ’24), Lauri Ladd, Vanessa Benoit (new) *******

And you could be one of them! The 2025 Learning on Purpose will be held in June in Winnipeg, at less than half the usual price!  Come deepen your self-awareness as a leader in these changing times, discern your next steps in ministry or formation, learn practical tools like the Spiral model of theological reflection, and engage liberative perspectives of the bible, theologies, and social analysis.  And it’s fun! From puppets to Paulo Freire to prayer, music to Miriam to social movements, come learn together.

In other programming news, we continued our free, monthly, ‘lunchtime’ Zoom CCS Fridays on topics such as Shifting Funeral Practices, the Indigenous-Racialized Youth Scholars Program, Art as Spiritual Practice, An Ecology of Faith Formation, AI and Pastoral Care, Harmonious Spaces, and Christianity in a Crisis-shaped World. 

2024 Staffing News
With mixed emotions of sorrow and gratitude, we celebrated Lori Stewart’s retirement in June as the Development Coordinator of 10 years, and wished Principal Alan Lai a sacred return to pastoral ministry in the lower mainland of BC. As CCS was in the final stages of a strategic planning process that included staff restructuring, Central Council opted to address these vacancies with interim positions.  CCS hired .4-time Program Staff member Marcie Gibson to also serve as .6-time Interim Principal for one year, and hired Winnipeg Anglican graduate Gwen McAllister as half-time Interim Development Coordinator for one year.  

2024 Strategic Planning
The end of the year wrapped up the research and writing phases and began implementation.  The plan makes recommendations in the areas of governance simplification, staffing restructuring, increased promotion and recruitment, financial planning, and pursuing deeper partnerships for diversification, collaboration, and accreditation. 2025 will regretfully see Cheryl Thiessen’s retirement, expanded Program Staff roles, and a hiring process for two new fulltime, permanent staff, a Finance and Administration Coordinator and a Principal for Leadership and Development. Stay tuned!

2024 Sustainability and Partnerships
Amidst the shifting sands of theological education, funding challenges, and volatile investment markets, we continue to be sustained by generous donors, creative collaboration, dedicated and visionary volunteers, Council members, and staff, a diaconal imagination of what church can be in the world, and God’s grace.  We are thankful for the mutual partnerships with which we engage in this sacred ministry of education, spiritual care, and justice. Particularly with; Sandy Saulteaux Spiritual Centre, St Stephen's College, St Andrew's College / Saskatoon Theological Union, associate schools in the United and Anglican Churches of Canada, and the national staff who support them, Diakonia of the United Church of Canada, Anglican Deacons Canada, Diakonia of the Americas and Caribbean (DOTAC), and all who support CCS and its students (particularly, diaconal Mentors, Field Placement organizations & communities of faith, Learning Facilitators, Local Committee members).

To know more…
· Subscribe to our monthly e-newsletter Common Threads: http://ccsonline.ca/blog/common-threads/ 
· Follow us on Facebook or Instagram to hear about happenings and upcoming events.
· For information about the program and studying with us: http://ccsonline.ca/about-ccs/ 
· For more details and numbers, 2024 Yearbook, 2024 Annual Report, and financial statements: http://ccsonline.ca/event/ccs-annual-general-meeting-2025/ 
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Respectfully submitted by Marcie Gibson, Interim Principal, April 2025.
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[bookmark: _Toc196816999]Proposal #1 – Opening & Procedural Motion

Title:       Opening and Procedural Motion 
Origin:    Executive Minister 
 
What is the issue?  
The regional council must establish the procedures by which it will conduct business.  
 
Why is this issue important?  
This clarifies and confirms the way in which decision-making will happen.  
 
How might the regional council respond to the issue?  
The regional council might adopt the following as a consent docket: 
1. Adopt the agenda as circulated and authorize the Agenda and Business Committee to make any changes as necessary;  
2. Approve the minutes of the meeting of 2024-10-25/26  
3. Receive the minutes of the following meetings of the  
i. Executive  
24-09-11
24-10-09
24-10-16
24-11-13
24-12-06
25-01-08
25-02-12
25-03-12
ii. Congregational Support Commission 
24-07-03
24-07-25
24-08-14
24-09-04
24-09-18
24-10-02
24-11-06
24-12-04
25-01-15
25-02-05
25-03-05
25-04-02
iii. Pastoral Relations Commission 
2024-10-08
2024-11-12
2024-12-10
2025-01-14
2025-02-11
2025-03-11
2025-04-08

iv. Discipleship and Justice Commission 
2023-10-11
2023-11-14
2024-03-05
2024-05-07
2024-06-13
2024-06-26
2024-07-23
2024-09-10
2024-10-08
2024-11-05
2024-11-19
2025-02-11
2025-03-18
2025-04-08

Note:  Minutes are posted on the website www.arwrcucc.ca “About” page  

4. Appoint Brad Morrison as Parliamentarian;  
5. Appoint Kerry Stover as Chair, Agenda and Business Committee; 
6. Name Charmain Bailey to serve as Equity Support Team Member; 
7. Name Melanie Kirk-Hall and Pamela Wilcox as Chaplains; 
8. Name President Cheryl Bolton, Chair Agenda and Business Committee Kerry Stover, Executive Minister Mark Laird, and Executive Assistant/Recording Secretary Max Watkinson, as the Agenda and Business Committee;  
9. Set the bounds of the meeting as the zoom call, and Grace United Church, 990 Cathcart Blvd, Sarnia, ON.         
10. Make the designated representative from any United Church ministry, other than a congregation, which has been invited to become a community of faith by entering into a covenant with the regional council, a member of the regional council for this meeting (Section C.1.2 c);  
11. Make all guests corresponding members;  
Set the deadline for new business to be submitted to the Agenda and Business Committee as 12:00pm, Saturday, May 31, 2025
12.  Adopt the following method for dealing with proposals for action by the regional council 

Step One: 
The Presenter will outline: 
A. What is the issue? and 
B. The suggested way in which the regional council might respond to the issue. 
Step Two: 
The President will inquire if there are questions for clarification.  Please note this is for clarification only. 
Step Three: 
The President will then ask if there are changes or additions being suggested for the proposal.  Using warm and cool signals, the regional council will seek to come closer to agreement on how to respond to the issue. 

Step Four: 
Once there is significant agreement, the President will invite the Presenter to move the motion at which point the regional council enters the formal debate process. 



[bookmark: _Toc196817001]Proposal #2 – Volunteer Recruitment

At time if publishing of the ARWRC Workbook there are no nominees.




























Proposal #3 – Closing Motions

Title:       Closing Motion 
Origin:    Executive Minister  
  
What is the issue?  
The work of the regional council continues between regional council meetings.  
  
Why is this issue important?  
The regional council must be clear how the work will continue.  
  
What might the regional council do?  
The regional council might  
1. Entrust any unfinished business from its May 30th/31st, 2025 meeting to the Executive;  
 
1. Authorize the Executive to fill any vacancies on the understanding that appointments will be confirmed at the next spring regional council meeting;  
 
1. Direct the Executive to plan to convene a meeting of the regional council in the fall of 2025;  
 
1. Entrust the Executive and Commissions with the responsibilities and authority of Antler River Watershed Regional Council in accordance with The Manual of The United Church of Canada and the Governance Handbook of the Antler River Watershed Regional Council.  
 
1. Close the May 30 -May 31, 2025 meeting of the Antler River Watershed Regional Council at the close of the Celebration of Ministries Service on Saturday, May 31st, 2025. 
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